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The	term	‘second	victim’	is	provocative	and,	for	those	who	have	lost	loved	ones	to	medical	error,	it	
may	seem	an	anathema.	We	agree	that	current	systems	often	fail	patients	who	are	harmed	and	their	
families,	not	least	by	excluding	them	from	investigations	into	what	went	wrong.		

Our	experience	of	‘second	victim’	research	over	the	past	decade	highlights	that	the	current	
adversarial	approach	does	nothing	to	support	learning	and	improvement.		Rather	it	perpetuates	the	
myth	that	some	‘bad’	doctors	and	nurses	make	mistakes;	the	rest	are	infallible.	However,	we	found	
that	83%	of	doctors	had	been	involved	in	a	near-miss	or	adverse	event	at	some	point	(Harrison	et	al.,	
2014).	The	uncomfortable	truth	is	that	most	healthcare	professionals	make	errors,	and	whether	
these	lead	to	harm	is	often	a	matter	of	chance.			

The	authors	argue	that	support	systems	are	available	for	healthcare	professionals,	but	these	are	only	
offered	in	a	few	forward-thinking	organisations:	only	a	third	of	UK	physicians	report	adequate	
support	from	their	organisation	(Harrison	et	al.,	2014).	We	(the	NIHR	Yorkshire	and	Humber	Patient	
Safety	Translational	Research	Centre)		recently	launched	www.secondvictim.co.uk	to	address	this	
gap,	as	well	as	start	a	dialogue	with	our	patient	involvement	group	about	a	sister	website	for	
patients	and	their	families.	Although	we	have	received	overwhelming	support	for	this	resource,	we	
have	identified	a	small	number	of	concerns	about	the	term	‘second	victim’	and	considered	
alternatives	(e.g.	‘second	casualty.’)			

Language	is	powerful,	and	victim	might	imply	a	lack	of	accountability	or	responsibility.	However,	we	
have	seldom,	if	ever,	encountered	a	health	professional	who	does	not	punish	themselves	for	errors	
that	harmed	a	patient.	Unhelpful	coping	responses	can	lead	to	harmful	behaviours,	such	as	
obsessive	checking,	ordering	repeated	tests	and	other	defensive	medicine	practices,	as	well	as	
adverse	personal	impacts.		We	suggest	that,	until	better	terminology	is	agreed,	these	consequences	
justify	the	term	‘victim’.	In	an	era	where	we	are	facing	a	workforce	crisis	(GMC,	2018)	and	a	global	
shortage	of	healthcare	workers	(Britnell,	2019),	a	supportive	stance	towards	professionals	involved	
in	errors	is	a	cornerstone	of	high	quality,	sustainable	healthcare	delivery.	
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